Newfoundland and Labrador Studies

E. Mary Schwall

Traveller, Mission Volunteer, and Amateur Photographer

Katherine Side

Volume 30, Number 1, Fall 2015

URI: https://id.erudit.org/iderudit/nflds30_1art02

See table of contents

Publisher(s) Faculty of Arts, Memorial University

ISSN

1719-1726 (print) 1715-1430 (digital)

Explore this journal

Cite this article

Side, K. (2015). E. Mary Schwall: Traveller, Mission Volunteer, and Amateur Photographer. *Newfoundland and Labrador Studies*, *30*(1), 55–90.

All rights reserved © Memorial University, 2014

érudit

This document is protected by copyright law. Use of the services of Érudit (including reproduction) is subject to its terms and conditions, which can be viewed online.

https://apropos.erudit.org/en/users/policy-on-use/

This article is disseminated and preserved by Érudit.

Érudit is a non-profit inter-university consortium of the Université de Montréal, Université Laval, and the Université du Québec à Montréal. Its mission is to promote and disseminate research.

https://www.erudit.org/en/

E. Mary Schwall: Traveller, Mission Volunteer, and Amateur Photographer

KATHERINE SIDE

Eva Mary Schwall's collection of photographs, captured during the summers of 1913 and 1915, is likely to be classified as a "shoebox collection."1 The collection includes 135 amateur-quality, black-and-white images taken by (Eva) Mary Schwall (hereafter E. Mary Schwall).² Schwall was a school principal in New Bedford, Massachusetts, who first travelled as a volunteer, at age 54, to the Grenfell Mission in St. Anthony in the (then) colony of Newfoundland (Annual Report of the School Committee of the City of New Bedford, 1886).³ While working as a volunteer at the Grenfell Mission, she maintained a photographic travelogue, one that could be regarded as both "realist" and "romantic" in its perspectives (Langford, 2001: 66). In addition to visually documenting the material conditions and circumstances of the Grenfell Mission at the time, Schwall's photographic collection also provides a narrative account that engages in what scholar Martha Langford identifies as a "suspended conversation" about the Mission and its work (2001; Moors, 2006). This conversation, although partial and incomplete, is shaped by Schwall's selective organization and presentation of her photographs, and by their brief textual captions that encourage the formation of perceptions about the places pictured, about Schwall herself, and about the Mission to which she travelled (Langford, 2001: 24). Until now, the collection has been considered in relation to its circuitous acquisition, from its custodians on the west coast of the United States to an archive on the east coast of Canada, previously the Centre for Newfoundland Studies Archives and now Archives and Special Collections, Queen Elizabeth II Library, at Memorial University of Newfoundland (Gzowski, 1994; Labrador City Ad-Hoc Committee, 2004; White, 2004).⁴ It has not yet been considered for its historical and social significance, or for its contributions to conversations about volunteers at the Grenfell Mission, many of whom were women; it also has not yet been considered in relation to the production of photographic collections and their location in a larger body of textual and visual travelogues, autobiographies, and memoirs intended to initiate narrative constructions of the Mission, its work, and its workers.

In this article, I analyze Schwall's photographic collection as a cultural artifact.⁵ I elucidate the content and form of the photographs in mainly descriptive ways, paying close attention to subjects; to the particular ways subjects are framed; to the composition; and to the frequency, repetition, and "distribution of particular poses and landscapes" across the collection (Jenkins, 2003: 312; Margolis, 1988). This visual methodology places importance on photographs as visual and material artifacts intended for viewing. As Lorna Malmsheimer (1985: 54) argues, photographs constitute:

expressive forms constructed by actors for various purposes and used by those actors in a conversation concerning themselves and others to record, illustrate, interpret, understand, persuade — indeed, in a semiotic sense, to take possession of — their social and cultural worlds.

Even when photographs are removed from the contexts in which they were created, Martha Langford suggests they establish conversations, or what Gillian Rose in her photographic critique refers to as "relations" between images and their audiences (Langford, 2001; Rose, 1997: 227; 2011). I draw on Schwall's photographic collection as a primary source to consider its contributions towards polyvalent relations, conversations, and narrative accounts of the Grenfell Mission, noting their simultaneous construction in print materials used to promote tourism in Newfoundland and historical analyses of Newfoundland, Labrador, and the Grenfell Mission specifically. I argue that E. Mary Schwall's collection visually represents the subjects and spaces of the Mission as a "spatial exotica," one that emphasizes myths about place and that possesses, if only temporarily, its social and cultural world (Jenkins, 2003: 314; Malmsheimer, 1985).

Representation of this "spatial exotica" serves multiple purposes. It serves as a useful tool for drawing a cadre of volunteers, Schwall among them, to geographic and cultural locales from which they could construct and assure their differences from local residents. It provides a rationale for narratives about travel based in benevolent labour instead of tourism; and, importantly, it provides a justification for the Mission's existence at this particular time and in this particular locale.

The Mission to which Schwall travelled was established to provide medical care to migratory deep-sea fishermen and to local populations residing on Newfoundland's Northern Peninsula and along the Labrador coast (Rompkey, 2011). British medical doctor, Wilfred Thomason Grenfell (1865-1940), who later became the Mission's superintendent, first visited the area in 1892 to provide medical assistance. Upon his return in 1893, he worked towards the Mission's further establishment and initiated a range of medical services and non-medical activities intended to promote self-sufficiency for migratory and permanent coastal residents. These endeavours were largely dependent on a volunteer labour force (Rompkey, 2011). Grenfell's efforts were also based in a religious mandate centred in "muscular" Christianity and in his acceptance of the imposition of imperial order (Ryan and Schwartz, 2006: 5). During the late Victorian period, muscular Christianity emphasized evangelicalism alongside the "manly virtues" of physicality, patriotism, and self-reliance (Bloomfield, 1994: 172; Hulan, 1997). Renée Hulan argues that muscular Christianity, which combined "discourse[s] of medicine, gender, class and religion," was used as a means by which to erase social differences, required in instances of "colonial expansion" (1997: 183). Grenfell worked concertedly to maintain a positive, public impression of the Mission and its expansion, in text and image. Positive depictions of the Mission were central for its work, as well as for the retention of its international supporters who contributed towards its maintenance in cash and in-kind donations, and with their labour.

E. Mary Schwall's photographic collection, which contributes towards this intentionally positive impression, has multiple meanings, depending on its viewers (Rose, 1997: 227). Her collection likely constitutes an aide-mémoire, a personal reminder of Schwall's travels and her two summers spent at the Grenfell Mission (Schwartz, 1996: 26; Coombs-Thorne, 2010). It is plausible that the temporally ordered photographs documenting her travel and her stay at the Mission were used, as Langford suggests, as visual aids for storytelling (2001). Perhaps this conversation served to recollect memories; and perhaps it served to solidify impressions about Schwall and her life. Photographs, Marilyn Motz argues, provided a means by which women could document their independence outside of marriage and family (1989: 64). At the turn of the century, the photographic album provided independent American women with a medium through which they could construct their lives as they saw

them, and as they wished to have them seen by others (Motz,1989: 63). Its purpose as an aide-mémoire, however, would have been restricted temporally. Upon Schwall's death in 1946, her collection would not have continued to serve this same purpose for its custodians or for those viewing her photographs today. Justin Carville argues that, once archived, photographs no longer function as an aide-mémoire; instead, they function as "a historical document of how an individual and a society once remembered through the photographic image" (2009: 92). Because of the passage of time, this photograph collection, which is associated with Schwall in its location in the contemporary archive, also is distanced from her and from her memories.

The collection furnishes photographic evidence of vernacular Mission buildings and of individuals connected with the Mission. Schwall's photographs depict and name specific Mission buildings and structures, and illustrate their purposes, such as the hospital and its adjacent tuberculosis tents, and the Children's Home. Images of buildings contrast the built landscape of the Mission with the natural landscape surrounding it and provide a tangible rationale for the Mission's existence. The buildings furnish evidence of Grenfell's presence in the (then) British colony of Newfoundland. Mission buildings, many of which have facades inscribed with Biblical quotations, also associate individuals with the Mission's religious intentions and visually articulate Grenfell's missionary purpose.

For some viewers, the collection provides a "pictorial codification" of daily life in select communities across Newfoundland and Labrador (Carville, 2011: 51). The collection is one of the ways through which an "imaginative geography" of place is created, a term first coined by David Harvey to refer to "an overarching appreciation of the significance of place, space and landscape in the making and meaning of social and cultural life" (Harvey, 1990, in Ryan and Schwartz, 2006: 6). As an assemblage of select images, Schwall's photographs create shared meanings about place, and establish their differences from other places. For example, Schwall's carefully crafted portrayal consciously focuses on the natural environment and landscape, depicting the challenges and opportunities they present for adventure, including her own. These depictions are also repeated in tourist literature and images, creating what Olivia Jenkins refers to as a "circle of representation" in visual images (2003: 308). Located in this existing body of promotional text and images, Schwall's collection shapes and reinforces viewers' knowledge of geographic spaces, and informs their "cultural and political imaginings of place" and its inhabitants (Carville, 2011: 15). Schwall's images justify the presence of the Mission and its benefits for

annual migrants and community residents who accessed it (O'Brien, 1992). They provide evidence of Schwall's association — as an observer, a participant, and a communicant — with the Mission and its purposes. On one hand, the collection illustrates what the Mission accomplished, in terms of the provision of its services and activities geared towards self-sufficiency; on the other hand, it manufactures its continuous need, in terms of the Mission's perpetual requirements for donated goods, including medical supplies, clothing and food, and voluntary labour. Schwall's collection extends the range of observable spaces, making a wider range of places and conversations accessible to travellers and viewers (Ryan and Schwartz, 2006: 2).

Schwall's collection is among the earliest, dated, photograph collections compiled by a Mission volunteer.⁶ A substantial body of scholarly work examines the perspectives of Mission staff as they have been recounted by nurses and/ or doctors (Perry, 1997; Bulgin, 2001; Laverty, 2005; Rompkey, 2009; Rutherford, 2010; Greely, 2010 [1920]; Coombs-Thorne, 2010, 2013; Lombard, 2014).⁷ However, fewer accounts have been recorded from the perspectives of Mission volunteers and/or staff members' families, as those roles often were conflated. These perspectives are reflected in Schwall's collection, which compiles her experiences as traveller, mission volunteer, and amateur photographer.

SCHWALL AS TRAVELLER

Wilfred Grenfell, founder and superintendent of the Mission, and Mission staff in its satellite locations recruited volunteers from the United States and Great Britain for various Mission roles (Coombs-Thorne, 2010). E. Mary Schwall travelled to St. Anthony, Newfoundland, via Nova Scotia, from her hometown in New Bedford, Bristol County, Massachusetts.⁸ Although Schwall likely was recruited while she lived in the United States, she may already have known something about Nova Scotia; her mother, Eleanor (Ellen) (McNutt) Schwall, was born in Onslow, Colchester County, Nova Scotia, in 1827 and later moved to Massachusetts.⁹

Written records show that E. Mary Schwall travelled to the Mission in St. Anthony in the company of her younger sister, Sarah (Sally) (1864–1940) (Rompkey, 2001; Laverty, 2005). The practice of travel companionship for women was recommended by Emma E. White, secretary-treasurer in the Gren-fell Mission's Boston office, and was likely to have been "based on the popular belief that ladies disliked or feared travelling alone" (Rompkey, 2001: 10).¹⁰



Figure 1. Photograph 1.01.004. The Coastal Steamer, Bruce, at dock.

Their travel, which involved transport by train, ship, and schooner, is documented in Schwall's photograph collection and in her brief, written notations.¹¹ The brevity of the notations suggests they were intended primarily for the purposes of personal recollection and narration (Motz, 1989: 67; Langford, 2001). Schwall's written notations identify the names of ships and schooners. For example, Figure 1 is labelled "The Coastal Steamer, Bruce, at dock," but it

provides no further information about the places that its passage connected. Her notations also identify (at times incorrectly) the names of the communities that she sailed past or, in some instances, visited. The way Schwall captures and captions photographs of communities - naming one, then another, and then another — reflects the episodic character of the journey and prompts viewers to perceive the geography and landscape of Newfoundland as fragmented and disconnected. It does not illustrate, for instance, some of the ways that communities are connected to one another through families, shared resources, or around geography, such as a bay. Presumably, her narrative may have bridged these disconnections, until such time when it was no longer available to accompany the photographs. At the same time, the organization of these photographs affirms that travel across Newfoundland could be readily accommodated, even if it was along well-travelled and predictable routes facilitated by coastal steamers carrying supplies, mail, and tourists (Albers and Williams, 1988; Larsen, 2005). The modes of transportation on which Schwall travelled to and from the Mission were shared by many others, including other visitors from the United States. In 1913, there were 4,072 recorded tourist visits to Newfoundland (Pocius, 1994: 69). Tourist passage was provided between New York and Newfoundland and tickets issued in Boston by Plant Line Steamers were advertised in the Newfoundland Quarterly (1913).

Many of Schwall's images depict an unspoiled natural landscape that was already promulgated widely, in text and image, in tourist materials and in books, magazine articles, and pamphlets (Williams, 1980; Legge, 2007). Their primary purpose was to attract American visitors to Newfoundland and Labrador to bolster the area's economic base by offering the landscape as a direct and accessible challenge for travellers and adventurers (Pocius, 1994). A pamphlet produced by the Reid Newfoundland Company in 1912 claimed that "Newfoundland and Labrador are no longer unknown lands" and that "railways and steamers afford easy access to all parts of Newfoundland and Labrador" (Reid Newfoundland Company, 1912: 5).¹² Claims such as this one simultaneously produced and contradicted ideas about the area's geographical remoteness.

Schwall's photographs also provide some idea about the opportunities available to women with the financial means and leisure for travel. In her examination of women's travel and photographic records on Canada's west coast, Colleen Skidmore (2006: xxiv) observes that:

> stepping out of the domestic sphere into the new and comparatively unregulated social activity of travel not only tested women's independence

and resilience, it offered them the opportunity to mobilize latent abilities — whether physical, intellectual or creative — and whetted the appetite for greater personal freedom.

Schwall's temporary departure from her familiar surroundings, the novelty of the geographical locale, and the change from her daily activities likely framed her excursion, and her visual, textual, and oral narration of it, as an adventure apart from her everyday life.

SCHWALL AS MISSION VOLUNTEER

The work that E. Mary Schwall and her sister Sally undertook as Mission volunteers remains unclear. Some volunteers used their time at the Mission to take up new experiences, while others offered their already acquired professional expertise in nursing and medicine. Laverty (2005: 169) states:

Mary E. Schwall [*sic*] and Sarah (Sally) Schwall of New Bedford, Mass. were travelling assistants to Jessie Luther (born in Providence, R.I.) and Alice Blackburn, 1915–1917. Mary was also the housekeeper at the Mission's Guesthouse and Sarah served as a teacher at the Grenfell School.

Jessie Luther was an American artist and occupational therapist who, having previously worked in Chicago at Hull House, the widely known settlement house for immigrants, was recruited by Wilfred Grenfell to work at the Mission (Rompkey, 2007: 56). Alice (Appleton) Blackburn taught at the Mission's school from 1911 until 1913 (Rompkey, 2001: 326). The role of travelling assistants to Luther seems unlikely because she had already left the Mission by 1915, as her own comments below, indicate. The Guest House received visitors to the Mission, many of whom were its supporters, and the Mission made extensive use of summer teachers in the Children's Home (Laverty, 2005).¹³ It seems more likely that E. Mary Schwall, a school principal at the Dartmouth Street Primary School in New Bedford, Massachusetts, who had completed two years of college level education, "served as a teacher" and that her younger sister, Sally Schwall, a bookkeeper whose formal education had finished at high school, may have been a housekeeper at the Mission Guest House (*New Bedford Annual Report*, 1897, 1899).¹⁴

Another account, recorded by Jessie Luther, suggests different roles for the two women:

During one summer, the Misses Mary and Sarah Schwall of New Bedford, Massachusetts, came to [the Mission] respectively as Guesthouse Keeper and director of the Loom Room during my absence. (Rompkey, 2001: 294)

The Loom Room provided a centralized location for weaving, an activity that formed part of Grenfell's Industries (also referred to as the Industrial), which was focused on the commercial production and sale of handicrafts, among them, hooked floor mats for which the Industrial became well known (Laverty, 2005).

A further account in the July 1915 issue of the quarterly publication, *Among the Deep Sea Fishers*, lists "the Misses Schwalls" as "traveling assistants, 1915, volunteer" in the Industrial Department (International Grenfell Association, 1915: 84).¹⁵ As Schwall's collection contains photographs of children, likely enrolled in the Mission's summer school, and of the Guest House and the Loom Room, it offers no further clarity regarding their specific roles.

Mary Schwall's brief, summer sojourns as a volunteer worker were situated within a gendered labour force, and her responsibilities, whether they were in the schoolhouse, the Guest House, or the Loom Room, were consistent with the roles normally assumed by women at the Mission. In the absence of volunteers, these roles were assigned occasionally to staff nurses as a part of their non-medical responsibilities at the Mission (Perry, 1997: 88; Coombs-Thorne, 2013).

SCHWALL AS AMATEUR PHOTOGRAPHER

Mary Schwall's efforts to visually document her surroundings situate her among a significant cohort of individuals who, beginning in the early twentieth century, took up amateur photography as a popular pastime (Oliver, 2007). Cameras were marketed, beginning in summer 1888, for purchase by amateur photographers. Their relative portability, moderate cost, and accessibility of purchase in department and drug stores increased their appeal and use (Margolis and Rowe, 2004: 212; Gregory, 2006: 210). Schwall's photographs were captured with a Kodak 3A folding camera (Todd Gustavson, personal communication, 23 July 2014). Manufactured between 1903 and 1941, it was one of seven varieties of the folding camera.¹⁶ The Kodak 3A folding camera used 122-size roll film, and processing was widely available. In this particular model, the lens folded back into its box construction, and the camera was advertised as able to fit into a coat or vest pocket. It was not just the camera and its popularity that led to the use of "Kodak" as a verb; its popularity was furthered by Kodak signs and advertising that populated the landscape, including in St. John's, Newfoundland — the site of a Kodak export franchise (Ryan and Schwartz, 2006; Sexty, 2014; Geoff Tooton, personal communication, 4 July 2014). Intended to link the pastimes of travel and photography, advertising for this particular model boasted postcard size images.¹⁷ The combined availability of the camera, film, and processing initially encouraged amateur photographers to capture outdoor surroundings; eventually, technological advances in shutter speed and lighting expanded their capacity to include indoor photographs (Gover, 1998).

Cameras were intentionally marketed to women, as personified in the visual advertising image of "the Kodak girl," and promoted by Kodak's advertising slogan, "you press the button, we do the rest" (Gover, 1998: 2; West, 2000). This implied ease of use for women, who may have expressed hesitations about its technological requirements, also reinforced dominant gendered stereotypes but equalized the use of the camera for women and men (Oudshoorn, Saetman, and Lie, 2002; Pedersen and Phemister, 1985).

Schwall's photograph collection enjoyed some "visual economy," a term conceptualized by Deborah Poole (1997) to refer to the flow of images across spatial, temporal, and geographic boundaries. The condition of photographs in the collection indicates that they were not placed in albums, as would have been the fashion; however, this alone does not preclude their shared distribution and narrative functions (Motz, 1989). They may have been exchanged or passed to admirers and acquaintances. At least one of Schwall's photographs (see Figure 7) was reprinted in the January 1915 issue of the Mission's quarterly magazine, *Among the Deep Sea Fishers*, but without attribution to Schwall. In this way, her photograph inhabited public spaces through the magazine's international circulation to Mission supporters. By 1914, *Among the Deep Sea Fishers* had a circulation of approximately 7,500 copies (Connor and Coombs-Thorne, 2014).

CONSTRUCTING IMAGES OF IMAGINED SPACE AND PLACE

Ordered and numbered sequentially, Schwall's photographs trace her travel from "Mulgrave, Nova Scotia," then across to "Channel [Newfoundland]," onto "St. John's — and a trip from St. John's north around the coast to St. Anthony, across the Strait of Belle Isle — to Labrador and back down the west coast of the Great Northern Peninsula" (Riggs, 1996).



Figure 2. Photograph 1.01.047. Seldom Come By, Newfoundland.

The collection pictures and names 34 communities in Newfoundland and Labrador (Figure 3).¹⁸ In Figure 2, a photograph likely taken from the water, modestly built houses are scattered along the shoreline, many of them fronted by fishing stores and flakes. The image depicts the area's dependency on fishing, and highlights the remoteness of the landscape, as does the name recorded for this particular community, Seldom Come By, Newfoundland. Their identification reinforces perceptions about the area's geographical remoteness, and at the same time, affirms the necessity of the Mission's presence in the landscape (Larsen, 2005).

66 Side



Figure 3. E. Mary Schwall Photographic Collection, Named Communities, 1913 and 1915¹⁹

The number of communities that Schwall photographed implies a vast geography, but closer examination suggests that it was not necessarily one that she traversed. Many of the photographs appear to have been taken from aboard coastal steamers; Schwall may only have sailed past these communities. In many instances, there is only a single image of the named community. In the case of some communities, such as the town of Brigus, her photographs are confined to areas in close proximity to docks and wharves, suggesting that her visit ashore was brief.²⁰

The greatest number of images taken in a single location, apart from the Grenfell Mission itself, is a set of 19 images of the urban centre of St. John's and the nearby (then) fishing village of Quidi Vidi. Comprised mainly of street-scapes and landscapes, the content of these images closely resembles the commercial postcards available for purchase at the time, including those purchased and collected by Schwall. By capturing images already similar to those that

existed, Schwall's collection participates in the co-production of their visual significance as spaces worthy of attention and worthy of narrative engagement (Larsen, 2005: 422). Her images can also be read in ways that are supportive of the Mission's purposes, even when physically distanced from the Mission. For example, Schwall's images in Quidi Vidi picture the village's fishing flakes and wharves, thereby reaffirming Grenfell's view, to which Schwall may already have been introduced, about the detrimental effects of the area's economic reliance solely on fishing as a cause of local impoverishment and poor health.



Figure 4. Photograph 1.01.008. Topsail, Newfoundland.

The theme of impoverishment recurs in the generally poor condition of some buildings, and is noted in Schwall's classification of them as "shanties," as shown in Figure 4, photographed in Topsail, Newfoundland. Indeed, by the early 1900s, the poor quality of housing and its implications for ill health, particularly among the working poor of St. John's, already were the concerns of a local civic reform committee; furthermore, the benefits of the "laws of ventilation" for physical health were being expounded in print (Tait, 1913: 6; Baker, 1982).

Beyond St. John's and Quidi Vidi, Schwall's photographs are inscribed with the names of specific communities, and in some instances her subjects tend towards distant buildings, stretched horizons, and their watery foregrounds (Pocius, 1994; Jenkins, 2003). Their composition conveys long stretches of travel aboard ships and schooners. As their sometimes incorrect names suggest, Schwall may not always have been aware of what she was seeing or may not have been cognizant of features that distinguished communities from one another. This part of the collection suggests that Schwall may have been engaged in what Jeremy Foster refers to as "observing without looking," as a way of projecting her own subjectivities and expectations onto a place (2006: 143). Collectively, her photographs affirm Newfoundland's location as a scenic, yet undiscovered, frontier — one that Gerald Pocius (1994: 54) suggests existed closer to its "natural" state than might have been the case for communities at that time in the already industrialized northeastern United States. The photographs contrast the everyday life and work of Newfoundlanders with Schwall's travel as leisure, and with her voluntary labour. They construct and affirm differences between the place from which Schwall travelled and the Mission as her destination.

This sparsely inhabited landscape is reinforced by the fact that Schwall chose to include relatively few human subjects in these photographs, confirming the impression that was often given in promotional brochures — that few Newfoundlanders actually lived in the colony (Pocius, 1994: 60). Those subjects who were included in Schwall's photographs taken en route to the Mission tend to be boys and men, many of whom are engaged in work-related activities. It would appear that Schwall had relatively little access to domestic spaces in Newfoundland communities as she travelled to and from the Mission; or, if she did, that she chose not to photograph them, perhaps aware of the likelihood of their poorer image quality.

Many of these images are spontaneous rather than posed. Their subjects are actively engaged in work, such as a man accompanying a barrel-laden cart in St. John's, a man sitting on a horse-drawn cart partially immersed in the water in Brigus, boys loading fish into a wheelbarrow in Cupids, and men gathered on a wharf in Westport.²¹ The subjects do not face the camera, and make no eye contact with the photographer. The images are not framed or cropped in any way so as to place their subjects in the centre of the frame. In some instances, their backs are to the photographer, suggesting, instead, that they form part of the landscape (Larsen, 2005). By photographing them in this way, Schwall may have endeavoured to minimize her intrusion on the landscape; or, as these poses suggest, she may have been more interested in picturing her surroundings than in the subjects themselves (Roy, 2005).

Perhaps surprisingly for this time period, few photographs in the collection locate places and their residents in the dramatic events and political



Figure 5. Photograph 1.01.151. James S. Hanson, aboard S.S. Meigle, August 1915

resonances affecting Newfoundland and Labrador. By Schwall's second visit, during the summer of 1915, the presence of World War I activities in Newfoundland would have been notable, including the presence of a training camp at Pleasantville in Quidi Vidi and a unit of the Legion of Frontiersmen in St. Anthony (O'Brien, 2007). There is little indication of these activities in

Schwall's collection, although their accessibility may also have been limited by expectations about the public censure of war-related activities.²²

The single exception in the collection is a photograph of the alleged German spy, Mr. James S. Hanson (Figure 5). This photograph and Schwall's textual identification of its subject suggest that she had some knowledge, prior to taking this photograph, of Hanson's arrest and the ensuing public controversy. Captured aboard the S.S. *Meigle* in August 1915, the composition of the photograph suggests a chance encounter rather than a personal acquaintance (*Western Star*, 1915). In the photograph, Hanson, a British subject born in Scotland, stands at the ship's rail; aware that he is being photographed, he looks away from his travelling companions and glances down towards Schwall's camera lens. His glance lends an impression of brief temporality to the encounter.

Local newspapers in St. John's and Curling reported that Hanson was arrested in Labrador, where he was reportedly on fur-buying business; his "slight accent" and his presence in Battle Harbour, Labrador, raised suspicion (*Daily Star*, 1915; *Western Star*, 1915; Bassler 1988). Hanson was transported to St. John's where he was required to account for his presence and was expelled.²³ Later, Hanson demanded an investigation into his treatment; however, none was conducted (Bassler, 1988: 62).

CONSTRUCTING IMAGES OF PLACE AND PURPOSE

Schwall's photographs taken at the Mission provide a firmer sense of familiarity with place and infer more intimate relations with its residents. Her collection includes photographs of the landscape surrounding the Mission, buildings associated with the Mission and its work, and people associated with the Mission, including residents, volunteers, and Mission staff (Ryan and Schwartz, 2006). Although advances in flash photography would have permitted indoor images, Schwall's images are captured, almost exclusively, outdoors.²⁴ Through her photographs, Schwall orders the vast geographical space, along rocky coast and shorelines, that figures prominently in the landscape. One way of understanding the significance of this landscape may be to see it as a necessary frame for the Mission — its physical location, and its focus as a medical mission with an intentional emphasis on self-reliance.

Schwall's collection includes photographs of various Mission buildings, which demonstrate their purposes and their beneficiaries. A photograph of a modestly built, wooden building, the Stop-Cash Cooperative Co. Ltd in St.

Anthony, records Grenfell's efforts to undermine the subjugation of local fishers through merchant exploitation in the credit system (Rompkey, 2007).²⁵ Co-operative stores were intended to provide affordable purchases to local residents through "better terms for cash deals and bulk purchases" (Hiller, 1994b: 28). Situated in their architectural isolation, the painted and generally well-maintained Mission buildings, many of them with curtained windows, pathways, porches, and fences, are juxtaposed against a rugged landscape. Photographs of buildings in St. Anthony include the Guest House, the Children's Home, and the hospital, as well as canvas tuberculosis tents located separately in the hospital yard.²⁶ The Children's Home, also referred to as "the Orphanage," was a wooden building capable of accommodating approximately 20 children. In 1922, a brick building was constructed to replace it (O'Brien, 1992; Rompkey, 2011). The building's facade is adorned with the text "Suffer Little Children Come Unto Me" in large, upper-case letters, and is intended to be visible from a distance. Similarly, the hospital in St. Anthony is adorned with a religious text that reads, "Faith Hope and Love Abide But the Greatest of These is Love," although this text is only partially visible in Schwall's photograph.²⁷ The hospital's outdoor porches, built on two levels and furnished with benches and chairs, and the yard's scattered tents on wooden platforms demonstrate the open-air treatment for tuberculosis (Knowling, 1996). Treatment of tuberculosis at this time, William Knowling argues, was subjected to "broad ideologies of modernization" and social agendas, including "work therapy"



Figure 6. Photograph 1.01.114. Hancock House.

(1996: 26–28). Because of Schwall's tendency to centre buildings in the frame, her collection does not provide a sense of the layout and scale of the Mission, the proximity of buildings relative to one another, or the proximity of St. Anthony to other locations where the Mission's work was also carried out, including numerous nursing stations.²⁸

A few photographs, including Figure 6, are of residents' houses. The Hancock house accommodated the family's eight children, one of whom, Ned, had his education in the United States provided by the Mission (Rompkey, 2001; Laverty, 2005).²⁹ Schwall also photographed the houses of Mission staff, and in her captions she associates houses with the names of the Mission staff who resided in them.³⁰ They include three American physicians: Dr. John Pendleton Scully, accompanied at the Mission by Mary Elizabeth (Betty) (Chase) Scully, who worked alongside her husband; Dr. John Mason Little, who resided at the Mission from 1907 until 1917; and Dr. John Grieve, who resided at the Mission from 1906 until 1916 and who, during a 15-month stay at the Harrington Hospital, also assumed the role of Indian agent (Rompkey, 2011; Heritage Newfoundland, n.d.). Schwall's collection includes a photograph of the staff house of nursing sister Florence Bailey at Forteau, Labrador. A British-born nurse, Bailey is credited with providing obstetrical care in Labrador (Rompkey, 2001: 305). All of these individuals are named in written accounts of the Mission and its work (Greely, 2010 [1920]; Laverty, 2005). These photographs of houses represent domestic spaces and Schwall's familiarity with them, and perhaps, with the individuals who resided within them. Staff houses at the Mission served the dual purpose of sheltering staff and their families and of providing local residents with appropriate models of industriousness and cleanliness, tidy exteriors, tended summer gardens, and fenced dogs. Written accounts corroborate the importance of these ideals to the Mission. Mission nurse Laura Harrington suggests that "tourists' praise of neatly kept homes . . . and gardens stimulated further improvements" among local residents (Perry, 1997: 159). Schwall's photographs of staff houses serve, thus, as further examples of standards for everyday living reinforced by the Mission.

During her time at the Mission, Schwall also photographed children, replicating a pattern on the pages of *Among the Deep Sea Fishers* that "especially emphasized children" (Connor and Coombs-Thorne, 2014: 33). In these photographs, children are the intentional subjects.

As far as can be identified, only one of Schwall's photographs (Figure 7) appeared in the Mission's print magazine. A photograph of two young boys, identified as Ernest and Tommy, was published in the January 1915 issue of



Figure 7. Photograph 1.01.077. Ernest & Tommy

Among the Deep Sea Fishers (1915: 153). These two young boys are identified in earlier and in subsequent issues specifically in relation to the improvements made to their health (Grenfell Association, 1913: 33; International Grenfell Association, 1916: 51). At this time, the publication did not normally credit photographers; however, Schwall is referred to indirectly. The accompanying texts states, "This picture of little Tommy and Ernest was caught while they were making mud pies and the artist did not allow for them to be scrubbed" (International Grenfell Association, 1915: 153). The caption offers an apology for Schwall's spontaneity in capturing the image, one in which two thin boys appear dirty and barefoot, contrary to the Mission's (and its supporters') emphasis on diet, cleanliness, and hygiene (Perry, 1997: 143). The explanation that accompanies the photograph assures subscribers that the boys, who were in the midst of play, would normally have been scrubbed and well-attired, as expected by those who made regular donations of clothing to the Mission.³¹

Tommy (on the right) appears to be the "bright, five-year old boy" who is mentioned in Grenfell's "Log," a regular column printed in the Mission's publication, *Among the Deep Sea Fishers*, and also in a feature article about the Children's Home in a 1913 issue. Grenfell states that prior to his arrival at the Mission, "Tommy was fed only oatmeal and butter," implying the family's impoverishment and offering an explanation for his diminutive size (Grenfell Association, 1913: 7, 8). Tommy is characterized as "a very obedient child who gives no practical trouble" (1913: 33). In the same column, Ernest, aged three (on the left), is described as having been removed from "a desolate home" with the Mission as "his only hope"; he is identified, by way of a Biblical reference, as "Tommy's shadow: he follows him everywhere and echoes his words as if they were words of wisdom far above rubies" (Grenfell Association, 1913: 33). The inclusion of the photograph, its caption, and further information about its subjects combine to provide a rationale for the Mission's continued support; through the reproduction of her photograph Schwall is embedded in this plea.



Figure 8. Photograph 1.01.076. Children, likely residents of the Children's Home, Grenfell Mission.

Another photograph (Figure 8) taken by Schwall closely reproduces the composition of school photography. Eleven children are positioned in rows in front of a wooden building, likely the Children's Home. Ernest and Tommy sit side by side, dressed in identical outfits, at the centre of this image. The children are posed in three rows, bookended between two adults. This pose was likely a familiar one to Schwall as a school principal, and it invites viewers to recall their own places in this contrived composition (Mitchell and Weber, 2005). Likely to be an image of some of the schoolchildren who populated the Mission, it can also be read as an indirect plea for support for children's education

at the Mission. There is some informality; some of the children are sitting, while others are standing, and their posture is not rigidly controlled. The setting is outdoors, and some of the children squint, either into the sun or into Schwall's camera lens. The children who direct their view downward and away from the camera are a reminder that the subject's consent to be photographed can be granted temporarily or even fleetingly (Mitchell and Weber, 2005). The two adult women who accompany the children are distinguished by their stature and dress. They are not Schwall's intended subjects, as indicated by the fact that their heads are outside of the frame. On the one hand, these two adult women are distinguished by their place in the photograph and by their dress; on the other hand, they share a spatial proximity with the children, one that suggests a "common humanity" approach to the Mission's work, perhaps a key for establishing religious affinity (Eves, 2006: 725).

All of the children are attired in gender-specific clothing, either in dresses with pinafores or in outfits with short pants. They are not dressed uniformly, as is the case in photograph collections from some other residential settings (Malmsheimer, 1985; Margolis and Rowe, 2004; Warley, 2009). A notable feature is the children's short hair, although this, too, is not uniform. Haircutting is noted by Lorna Malmsheimer in her visual analysis of photographs taken at the Indian Industrial Training School, also known as the Carlisle Indian School, in Carlisle, Pennsylvania, as an overt symbol of cultural assimilation (1985). It may serve that purpose here; or it may also be a practical means to address the spread of head lice. Malmsheimer argues the photographic session was an initiation ritual "into civilization" (1985: 57). It seems more likely that Schwall's photograph is arranged purposively to illustrate Mission narratives about its ability to provide for and educate children, including those who would otherwise be cared for in ways characterized by Mission staff as inappropriate or dangerously substandard.

In another photograph (Figure 9), Schwall captures an image of nine boys, all of them dressed in work attire and posed around a pushcart loaded with a bag of laundry.³² In this photograph, the boys are wearing shirts, overalls, and hats — but not shoes. Their clothing is an important marker of their desired role as workers, and visibly demonstrates the in-kind support received (Eves, 2006). Patricia O'Brien (1992: 38) notes that used and donated clothing was kept in the Mission's clothing stores, and that it was often dispensed, sometimes by Grenfell himself, as a form of payment in exchange for labour, or in exchange for the production of saleable handicrafts.

This photograph reinforces the centrality of work for subsistence in



Figure 9. Photograph 1.01.078. Children and pushcart, with laundry.

Newfoundland, and for the Mission's ideals. Its activities promoted "industrial development," and imparted the values of self-reliance and financial responsibility (Higgins, 2008). Indeed, the importance of work for people in Newfoundland and Labrador was emphasized by Schwall's volunteerism. This theme was also reiterated in an article titled "Industrial Work in Northern Newfoundland and Labrador" (1916: 3). Authored by E. Mary Schwall, it was published in a 1916 issue of *Among the Deep Sea Fishers.*³³

Work is one of the greatest needs of mankind, whether his work is in the cold, in the bleak Northland, the sunny south or the crowded cities of any country. I once heard someone say, in speaking of the people of Norway, that during the long winters many of the peasant people, living in their isolated homes, far from their neighbours, with no work that needed mental effort, often became insane from the lack of companionship and some means of activity. While the people of Labrador and northern Newfoundland were not so isolated, the lack of means of working for something brought a state of apathy and deadening of all ambitions and desire to better their living conditions. (Schwall, 1916: 3) Marianne Gullestad argues that, in relation to Norwegian mission photographs, residents — and children in particular — were subjected to a convention of missionary rhetoric that affirmed their continuous material needs and demonstrated visually how donations and monetary contributions successfully met those needs (Geary, 1990). In this photograph, and in other photographs of children captured by Schwall, viewers can affirm the Mission's benevolence as necessary, positioning the subject as in abject need.³⁴

Apart from the photograph of Ernest and Tommy, there are few photographs in the collection of children at leisure. This situation suggests that Schwall had few opportunities to observe their leisure or that the Mission sought to structure children's play and leisure, or both. Five years after the photograph of the boys and the pushcart was taken, Floretta Elmore Greely, in *Work and Play at the Grenfell Mission*, noted that Mission staff took on the work of organizing boys' leisure time.³⁵ The Boy Scouts Club underpinned the Mission's colonial activities by reportedly offering them "some occupation other than spitting and throwing stones at birds," and providing them instead with occasions for swimming lessons, learning the history of the Union Flag, talks on courtesy and chivalry, and instruction in first aid and public health (Greeley, 2010 [1920]: 40, 115, 123, 128).³⁶

The Mission's dominant visual rhetoric, which also included magic lantern slides used to accompany Grenfell's speaking engagements, attracted the attention of some of the colony's officials and church leaders. Concerns about Grenfell's portrayal of Newfoundlanders, and the risks that these visual conventions posed for commercial interests and for "local dignity and pride," were raised by "merchants, traders and ecclesiastics" (O'Brien, 1992: 16). Michael Francis Howley, Roman Catholic Archbishop in St. John's, expressed his concerns publicly as early as 1905. In a letter to the Daily News, he suggests Grenfell's pictures were "taken from the lowest and poorest of our people's homes" (O'Brien, 1992: 21; Crosbie, 2014). Similar concerns were expressed about Grenfell's "exaggerated, condescending lecture circuit portrayals of a backward society mired in poverty and disease" (Hiller, 1994a: 128; 1994b). In 1917, Newfoundland magistrate Robert T. Squarey was tasked with leading an inquiry into the Grenfell Mission for a host of reasons, including "its degrading representation of Newfoundlanders as paupers," and its alleged misrepresentations of Newfoundland and Labrador abroad (Hiller, 1994a; Rompkey, 2009: 194). Grenfell countered that the plight of individuals at the Mission was instead dramatized by the press, and in November 1917 the Grenfell Inquiry exonerated the Mission of the specific allegations against it (Hiller, 1994a).



Figure 10. Photograph 1.01.108. Grenfell Mission Volunteers, Summer 1915.

Looking considerably less abject in their dress and demeanour, Schwall's collection also includes a posed photograph of six Mission volunteers (Figure 10). In this photograph the six men lean and sit along a fence with the Guest House at St. Anthony in the near background.³⁷ Assuming relaxed postures and facial expressions and with their hands in their pockets or in their laps, they gaze directly at Schwall's camera. The men are named in the July 1915 issue of Among the Deep Sea Fishers as "Volunteer, Other Helpers" (1915: 83). They are: Harold D. Finley, Yale University; William Adams Jr., Yale University; Waldo Tucker, Yale University; William A. Rockefeller, Yale University; Charles McPherson Holt, Williams College; and Phillip Garey, Newark Academy (1915: 83, 84). Their attire - light-coloured shirts, sweaters, and jackets would not be conspicuous among the Ivy League US colleges from which Grenfell recruited summer volunteers; only their boots attest to their participation in voluntary labour at the Mission (Harvard Crimson, 1925; Vassar Miscellany News, 1935).³⁸ Millicent Loder (1989), the only Labrador-born woman to have worked as a nurse at the Mission, remarked on the gap in appearance between residents and those she termed "outsiders," as is demonstrated in this image (see Perry, 1997). For those viewing this photograph 100 years later, another — historical — gap is all too clear: these young men represent a chilling contrast to the working-class men, Newfoundlanders among them, who were

dying overseas in the muddy trenches of World War I, and to those Newfoundlanders who had so recently died in the 1914 sealing disasters.

No photographs of Mary Schwall, her sister Sally, or of their travelling companions appear in the collection. In one image, a shadow that may be the photographer — perhaps E. Mary Schwall — is evident.³⁹ Eric Margolis and Jeremy Rowe explain:

The simple rule of photographing with the sun over one's shoulder to simplify exposure occasionally has unintended consequences. When photographing with the sun low in the sky, either morning or afternoon, occasionally a "self-portrait" in the form of the photographer's shadow is visible in the foreground. (Margolis and Rowe, 2004: 312)

Despite the absence of other images of E. Mary Schwall, viewers are nevertheless implicitly invited to imagine her presence on the landscape, and to consider the narratives that accompany these images. Contemporary viewing of this photographic collection expands the viewer's access, familiarity, and knowledge of the Mission, of the colony of Newfoundland, and of Labrador. At the same, this viewing and its temporal framework transform Schwall's images from her personal memories into "history" and re-sorts that "history" in relation to particular historical narratives (Carville, 2009: 94; Field, 2014).

CONCLUSION

Policy dictated that accounts of the Missions' activities, whether authored by staff or volunteers, be vetted so as not to deviate from normative scripts and risk detrimental effects for Grenfell's fundraising efforts (Perry, 1997: 28).⁴⁰ The content and form of Schwall's collection adhere closely to expected normative scripts for textual and visual representations of the Mission; and, in that way, her photographs provide a further justification for the necessity of the Mission's presence and its activities (Perry, 1997; Bulgin, 2001). The photographs highlight the Mission's continued financial need and reinforce the suitability of its staff and volunteers to improve the economic and physical health of its residents. Depictions of its activities and staff emphasize the necessity of the religiously based social reform agenda that was the Mission's purpose. This agenda was conveyed through the Mission's geographical expansion along the

coasts of Newfoundland and Labrador, its architectural and social presence, and its control over activities — from consumer purchasing habits to medical care and rehabilitation — intended to instill habits of productivity and religious adherence, and to foster health and well-being.

Schwall's photographs provide a "pictorial codification" of rural life in Newfoundland, and through their organization and presentation, they offer glimpses into the daily lives of those in Newfoundland and Labrador (Edwards, 1999; Carville, 2011: 51; Pedri, 2012: 253). As intentional constructions of Newfoundland, Labrador, and the Grenfell Mission, they reinforce themes that are also evident in other print and image materials, and that collectively contribute towards polyvalent conversations about the Mission, its work, and its workers.

E. Mary Schwall's travel to Newfoundland adhered to efforts to attract American tourists, travellers, and adventurers to the colony, promoted in print as "America's Newest Playground" (Legge, 2007: 429). No list of Mission volunteers is available for the summer of 1913; however, a list maintained for 1915 indicates that Schwall was one of 42 summer volunteers, 26 of whom were women, and 10 of whom were from the state of Massachusetts.⁴¹ Efforts undertaken at the Mission assured that Schwall arrived at a place that was already altered, through expectations, customs, and conventions, so as to be familiar to someone of her social background. Schwall's collection visually depicts some of the Mission's activities, and through them, its broad-reaching expectations, intentions, and ideals, including its gendered expectations. At the Mission, Schwall adhered to the conventions expected of women, and her volunteerism, whether it was in the Guest House, the summer classroom, or in the Loom Room, fit conventions about roles appropriate for women volunteers. It provides evidence of the Mission as a desirable site of middle-class women's philanthropy, whether through their subscription to the Mission publication, the donations of goods, the purchase of handicrafts, and/or their voluntary labour. It also illuminates some of the ways that the Mission and its activities provided an acceptable travel destination and an acceptable avenue for middleclass women's creative expression, including through amateur photography. These perspectives could become part of the analysis of the Mission in future studies.

Records maintained by the New England Grenfell Association suggest that after her visit, E. Mary Schwall did not maintain a connection with this branch of the organization, and no further personal connection between Schwall and the Grenfell Mission in Newfoundland or Labrador can be discerned (Conni Manoli, personal communication, 29 July 2014). However, E. Mary Schwall maintained her collection of photographs for the rest of her life, and upon her death, it was passed onto custodians who ensured its preservation. In this way, Schwall's photographic collection continues to shape narratives about the land-scape and the people of Newfoundland and Labrador, and about the Mission's specific intentions towards that landscape and its people. It permitted Schwall to inhabit and to possess, temporarily and materially, the social and cultural worlds of the Mission in order to narrate its significance in ways that reinforced its importance for Newfoundland, for Labrador, and beyond these places.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I appreciate assistance provided by many people in conducting this research. Linda White directed me to this collection initially; she and Bert Riggs, Archives and Special Collections, Memorial University, provided archival assistance and valuable comments on an earlier draft. Three anonymous reviewers also provided valuable comments. Paula Laverty answered my early questions about E. Mary Schwall. Charles Conway, who prepared the map, and Dr. W. Gordon Handcock, Department of Geography, Memorial University, shared their geographical expertise about Newfoundland and Labrador. Tanvi Kapoor, Special Collections Assistant, Sophia Smith Collection, Smith College, assisted me with information about the Beatrice Farnsworth Powers Collection. Todd Gustavson, Technical Curator, George Eastman House, Rochester, New York, helped me to determine the camera type and model. Geoff Tooton, who shared information about the history and availability of photographic processing in St. John's, Newfoundland, proved to be very helpful, as did Conni Manoli, William Munroe Special Collections, Concord Free Public Library, Concord, Massachusetts, who accessed information about the New England Grenfell Association. Dr. Jim Connor and Dr. Jennifer Connor, Faculty of Medicine, Memorial University, provided me with an opportunity to present an early version of this research at a conference on the topic of the International Grenfell Association. Finally, Brad Gibb assisted with proofreading and editing. Any errors and omissions that remain are my own.

82 Side

NOTES

- The term "shoebox collection" refers to a form of photograph storage; the term is also used to refer to specific digital photography software. The full collection of digital images is available here: http://collections.mun.ca/cdm/compoundobject/collection/ archives/id/2743/rec/2.
- 2 A set of 56 black-and-white, and colour commercial-quality postcards is included with this collection. The postcards were produced by Ayre and Sons Ltd. department store and by Dicks and Co., a bookstore and stationery supply store in St. John's, Newfoundland.
- 3 E. Mary Schwall was born 5 March 1859, in New Bedford, Bristol County, Massachusetts, and died 26 February 1946 in Carlsbad, California.
- 4 Schwall's photographic collection was addressed, in June 1995, to the "The Museum (or such), Town of Labrador, Nova Scotia" (sic), by its custodians, Howard and Beth (Bullard) Green of Carlsbad, California (White, 2004). It was redirected to Labrador City, Newfoundland and Labrador. Another set of Mary Schwall's photographs, taken around the area of New Bedford, Massachusetts, was sent to an unnamed museum in Massachusetts; this set of photographs has not been located. Beth (Bullard) Green (born, Wade, Wisconsin, on 17 July1917, and died in Pasadena, California, 23 April 1998) indicated that the collection belonged to her mother; however, communication with Howard Green suggests the collection belonged to his wife's cousin (Labrador City Ad-Hoc Committee, 1994). It is not known how Beth (Bullard) Green acquired the collection. Both E. Mary Schwall and Beth (Bullard) Green were schoolteachers, and both women lived in their later years in Carlsbad, California. The 1920 US Federal Census records, corroborated by the New Bedford Annual Report in 1897 and 1899, indicate that E. Mary Schwall lived with her sister, Sally, throughout her adult life. The two women never married, and no children are listed in census data. Up to 11 per cent of American women born between 1860 and 1880 never married, and this figure was higher among college-educated women (Motz, 1989: 83).
- 5 I analyzed Schwall's original photographs, not "digital surrogates" (Conway, 2010: 445). Paul Conway (2010) argues that examining digital surrogates is affected by post-scanning enhancement, cropping, and reverse polarity. Examining digital surrogates, he suggests, can also be advantageous in contextualizing images and enhancing researchers' emotional resonances.
- 6 There are other photographic collections, of which I am aware, assembled by nurses and/or volunteers at the Grenfell Mission. New Brunswick-born sisters (Alberta) Louise Hegan and Edith Tilley Hegan were Grenfell Mission volunteers in 1909; their digitized photographic collection (VA 103) is held in the Provincial Archives, Newfoundland and Labrador. Beatrice Farnsworth Powers, born in Lincoln, Massachusetts, in 1880, is E. Mary Schwall's near contemporary at the Grenfell Mission, and she maintained an early collection of photographs taken in 1912 (Tanvi Kapoor, personal communication, 25 May 2014). Carolyn Galbraith, who visited the Mission later, in 1926–27, also maintained

a small collection of images and correspondence (Tanvi Kapoor, personal communication, 25 May 2014). Images taken during the 1920s and 1930s, likely by one or more nurses at the Grenfell Mission, are in the Maritime History Archive, Memorial University (Grenfell Mission Photograph Album, n.d.). Other women travellers who left photographic collections of Newfoundland and/or Labrador include: Mina Hubbard (1870–1956), born near Bewdley, Ontario; Edith Watson (1861–1943), born in East Windsor Hill, Connecticut; Rhoda Dawson Bickerdike (1897–1992), born in Chiswick, UK (and who also worked at the Grenfell Mission); and Elizabeth Bishop (1911–1979), from Worchester, Massachusetts (Roy, 2005; Legge, 2007).

- 7 One of the first recorded volunteers at the Grenfell Mission, in 1908, was Francis Sayre. Sayre was the son of a Bethlehem, Pennsylvania, industrialist and a student at Harvard Law School; he also served as secretary to Wilfred Grenfell (*Among the Deep Sea Fishers*, 1912: 8; O'Brien, 1992: 40). A photograph of Sayre at the Grenfell Mission in St. Anthony is included in the Louise and Edith Hegan photographic collection. Few volunteers at the Mission are named in *Among the Deep Sea Fishers* before 1915. After 1915, volunteers are named in Grenfell's "Log," and then in the Report of (the) Staff Selection Committee.
- 8 A hand-labelled photograph (1.01.001) infers Schwall's passage on the ferry *Scotia II* travelling between Mulgrave, Nova Scotia, and Port Hawkesbury, Cape Breton Island, Nova Scotia. Between coastal Nova Scotia and Newfoundland, Schwall likely travelled on the S.S. *Bruce*, which was operated by the Reid Newfoundland Company and was the principal passenger vessel (Newfoundland Heritage, n.d.). Her passage, however, cannot be verified in ships' passenger records held by Library and Archives, Ottawa, some of which are in poor condition (Crawley, 1988).
- 9 Eleanor McNutt was the third child of 11 children of Samuel McNutt (1799–1882) and Sarah Lynd(e) (1799–1867). On 25 December 1851, Eleanor McNutt married George Schwall, an emigrant cabinetmaker and furniture varnisher from Bavaria, Germany. In the 1887 New Bedford Annual Report, George Schwall's occupation is listed as "Upholster." The family's composition and residence can be confirmed in the US Federal Census, 1870 (June). Eleanor (Ellen) and George Schwall lived on Bonney Street in New Bedford, Massachusetts, and had four children, two sons, James and Ambrotius, and two daughters, (Eva) Mary and (Sarah) Sally.
- 10 The New England Grenfell Association, based in Boston, was amalgamated with Royal National Mission to Deep Sea Fishermen, the Grenfell Association of America, the Grenfell Medical Mission of Canada, and the Grenfell Association of Newfoundland to form the International Grenfell Association (O'Brien, 1992).
- 11 The collection includes photographs of the coastal steamer *Bruce*, the steamers *Meigle* at Humbermouth and *Prospero* at Nipper's Harbour, Grenfell's schooner, the *George B. Cluett*; and the *Floradel*.
- 12 The Royal Commission on the Natural Resources, Trade and Legislation of Certain Portions of His Majesty's Dominion: Minutes of Evidence Taken in Newfoundland (1914) confirms that just over 4,000 tourists visited Newfoundland in 1913; this was a 389 per cent increase over tourist numbers recorded in 1903 (Pocius, 1994: 69).

84 Side

- 13 Elisabeth Greenleaf, author of *Ballads and Sea Songs of Newfoundland* (1933), was a volunteer summer teacher at the Grenfell Mission (Laverty, 2005).
- 14 The Superintendent of Public Instruction Report (1885) lists Mary Schwall as a school principal, earning \$475 per annum; her profession is confirmed in the 1940 US Federal Census.
- 15 First published in 1903, *Among the Deep Sea Fishers* published articles and news about the Mission, primarily with donors in mind (Connor and Coombs-Thorne, 2014).
- 16 Regarded as a moderately priced camera, the 1909 model cost \$20 (US); in 1925, processing cost 40 cents for 10 exposures (Eastman Kodak, 1925). Based on this cost, developing Schwall's collection would have cost approximately \$53 (US) in 1925.
- 17 The photograph size is 3½ inches by 5 inches.
- 18 The community of "Modest, Labrador" (*sic*) is not included, as Schwall does not distinguish West St. Modeste, from East St. Modeste.
- 19 Schwall includes the community of "Little Bar Island," photographed from onboard the steamer, *Prospero* (1.01.060). This name may refer to the island, formerly known as Little Bar(row) Harbour, also called Little Harbour.
- 20 See photographs 1.01.033 to 1.01.036, inclusive.
- 21 Schwall notes the location, incorrectly, as Westporte. See photographs 1.01.011, 1.01.032, 1.01.040, and 1.01.066.
- 22 Current events were reported in the pages of *Among the Deep Sea Fishers* to the extent that they affected the operation of the Mission. Brief mention is made of the 1914 sealing disaster (1914: 88), and there is written acknowledgement of World War I in issues published during 1915.
- 23 A published account of this event in the *New York Times* attracted the attention of John R. Bennett, the Newfoundland Press Censor, who accused the newspaper of "supplying to the people of Canada war news suppressed by the Canadian papers" (*Daily Star*, 1915). James Hanson was not the only person to have been treated with suspicion; Mike O'Brien (2007: 133) provides an account of a Manitoba-born recruit, of German descent, who was deported in 1915, "becoming one of a number of 'enemy aliens' who received harsh, and generally unfair treatment from the authorities in Newfoundland." In response to this incident, Mr. Hanson is reported to have remarked that "censorship established in Canada has been the source of much amusement as well as irritation" (*Daily Star*, 1915).
- 24 Interior images taken at the Grenfell Mission were available prior to 1913 (O'Brien, 1992).
- 25 See photograph 1.01.089.
- 26 See photographs 1.01.079, 1.01.073, 1.01.082, and 1.01.083. Some buildings in St. Anthony, such as the Methodist church, also appear on hooked mats produced by women who worked in the Industrial (Laverty, 2005). With the exception of two photographs, one taken on the Guest House porch and another from an open doorway, all of Schwall's photographs are of building exteriors. See photographs 1.01.075, 1.01.079, 1.01.082, 1.01.083, 1.01.090, and 1.01.096. A tripod, or another mode of support, was recommended for taking photographs indoors with the Kodak 3A camera.
- 27 The text on the building facade is corroborated by a photograph (103-15.3) in the Louise and Edith Hegan Collection (1909), Provincial Archives, Newfoundland and Labrador.

- 28 The Mission's premises included hospitals with resident physicians at Harrington Harbour and North West River, and at 13 satellite nursing stations (Coombs-Thorne, 2013: 89).
- 29 The Mission also offered opportunities for some residents to study at US colleges. Millicent Loder, author of *Daughter of Labrador*, studied nursing in Wisconsin; and Minnie Pike studied weaving at Berea College in Kentucky (Rompkey, 2001: 325). One of Mrs. Hancock's children, Ned, was sent by the Mission to study at the Rhode Island School of Design (Laverty, 2005: 124). Ned Hancock is mentioned much later, in the column "Alumni News," in *Among the Deep Sea Fishers*; he is reportedly working as an "X-Ray Technician" in Rhode Island (1942: 52).
- 30 See photographs 1.01.081, 1.01.099, 1.01.131, and 1.01.141.
- 31 I am grateful to Dr. Heidi Coombs-Thorne for bringing the reproduction of this photograph to my attention. The photograph illustrates the column, "Association Items," which announces the arrival [to the childrens' home] of four new boys, "brought by the *Strathcona* and *Cluett* this last season" (1915: 7).
- 32 Laundry sacks are identified as such in the Hegan Collection (1909), Provincial Archives, Newfoundland and Labrador.
- 33 In Schwall's article, Luther's work at the Mission is singled out in particular for the minimal expense to the Mission that was involved in carrying it out (1916: 3).
- 34 Much of the clothing received through donations was duly noted in the publication, *Among the Deep Sea Fishers*.
- 35 Floretta Elmore Greeley (1881–1923), who was married to physician Hugh Payne Greeley, spent one year at the Grenfell Mission.
- 36 Spitting was likely discouraged to prevent the spread of tuberculosis.
- 37 See photograph 1.01.108.
- 38 The Grenfell Association at Yale was founded in 1909, and Yale students were also recorded as having worked on ships alongside Grenfell, travelling the coast in the summers of 1911 and 1913 (O'Brien, 1992: 44; Schiff, 2010).
- 39 See photograph 1.01.129. The quality of the photograph is poor, and there are no known photographs of Mary or Sally Schwall to which this photograph can be compared.
- 40 By 1914, Grenfell's fundraising efforts for the Mission existed alongside efforts to support World War I efforts, including work undertaken by organizations such as the Women's Patriotic Association, which provided material and financial support (Warren, 1998).
- 41 O'Brien (1992: 65) suggests that by 1915, the number of volunteers at the Mission was likely reduced because of the effects of the war.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Albers, Patricia, and William James. 1988. "Travel Photography: A Methodological Approach." Annals of Tourism Research 15, 1: 134–58.
- Annual Report of the School Committee of the City of New Bedford. 1886. Accessed 1 June 2014. https://archive.org/details/annualreport21commgoog.

- Baker, Melvin. 1982. "Municipal Politics and Public Housing in St. John's, 1911–1921." In Melvin Baker, Robert Cuff, and Bill Gillespie, eds., Workingmen's St. John's: Aspects of Social History in the Early 1900s, 29–43. St. John's: Harry Cuff Publications.
- Bassler, Gerhard. 1988. "The Enemy Alien Experience in Newfoundland." Canadian Ethnic Studies 20, 3: 42–63.
- Bloomfield, Anne. 1994. "Muscular Christianity or Mystic? Charles Kingsley Reassessed." International Journal of History of Sport 11, 2: 172–90.
- Bulgin, Iona. 2001. "Mapping the Self in the 'Utmost Purple Rim': Published Labrador Memoirs of Four Grenfell Nurses." M.A. thesis, Memorial University of Newfoundland.
- Carville, Justin. 2009. "Visualizing the Rising: Photography, Memory and the Visual Economy of the 1916 Rising." In Marlene Kadar, Jeanne Perreault, and Linda Warley, eds., *Photographs, Histories and Meanings*, 91–109. New York: Palgrave Macmillan.
 - ——. 2011. Photography and Ireland. London: Reaktion Books.
- Connor, Jennifer, and Heidi Coombs-Thorne. 2014. "To the Rescue: Julia Greenshields for the Mission to Deep Sea Fishermen in Newfoundland and Labrador." *Newfoundland Quarterly* 107, 2: 32–36.
- Conway, Paul. 2010. "Modes of Seeing: Digitized Photographic Archives and Experienced Users." *The American Archivist* 73: 425–62.
- Coombs-Thorne, Heidi. 2010. "'Mrs. Tilley Had a Very Hasty Wedding': The Class-Based Response to Marriages in the Grenfell Mission in Newfoundland and Labrador." *Canadian Medical Bulletin* 27, 1: 123–38.
- ——. 2013. "Such a Many-Purpose Job?' Nursing, Identity and Place within the Grenfell Mission, 1939–1969." Nursing History Review 21: 89–96.
- Crawley, Ron. 1988. "Off to Sydney: Newfoundlanders Emigrate to Industrial Cape Breton, 1840–1914." *Acadiensis* 17, 2: 27–52.
- Crosbie, Barbara. 2014. "Howley, Michael Francis." In *Dictionary of Canadian Biography*, vol. 14. Toronto: University of Toronto Press/Université Laval, 2003–. Accessed 6 July 2014. http://www.biographi.ca/en/bio/howley_michael_francis14E.html.
- Daily Star (St. John's). 1915. Censor's Letter in N.Y. Paper. 20 Aug.
- Eastman Kodak. 1925. Picture Taking with the Kodak 3A Autographic Kodak, Instruction Manual. Accessed 23 July 2014. http://www.cameramanuals.org/kodak_pdf/kodak_ autographic_a3_f6_3.pdf.
- Edwards, Elizabeth. 1999. "Photographs as Objects of Memory." In Marius Kwint, Christopher Breward, and Jeremy Aynsley, eds., *Material Memories*, 221–36. Oxford: Berg.
- Eves, Richard. 2006. "Black and White, A Significant Contrast': Race, Humanism and Missionary Photography in the Pacific." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 29, 4: 725–48. doi: 10.1080/01419870600665490.
- Field, Sean. 2014. "Loose Bits of Shrapnel: War Stories, Photographs, and the Peculiarities of Postmemory." Oral History Review 41, 1: 108–31. doi: 10.1093/ohr/ohu019.
- Foster, Jeremy. 2006. "Capturing and Losing the Lie of the Land: Railway Photography and Colonial Nationalism in Early Twentieth-Century South Africa." In James Ryan and

Joan Schwartz, eds., *Picturing Place: Photography and the Geographical Imagination*, 141–60. London: I.B. Tauris.

- Geary, Christraud. 1990. "Impressions of the African Past: Interpreting Ethnographic Photographs from Cameroon." Visual Anthropology 3, 2–3: 289–315. doi: 10.1080/ 08949468.1990.99665396.
- Gover, Jane. 1998. *The Positive Image: Women Photographers at Turn of the Century America*. Albany: State University of New York Press.
- Greely, Hugh Payne, and Floretta Elmore Greely. 2010 [1920]. Work and Play in the Grenfell Mission: Extracts from the Letters and Journal of Hugh Payne Greely and Floretta Elmore Greely, 1920. Whitefish, Mont.: Kessinger Publishing.
- Greenleaf, Elisabeth. 1933. Ballads and Sea Songs of Newfoundland. Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press.
- Grenfell Association. 1912. "Items from the New England Grenfell Association." Among the Deep Sea Fishers 17, 4: 8.
- Grenfell Association. 1913. "The Children's Homes Babies." *Among the Deep Sea Fishers* 11, 3: 20, 33.
- Grenfell Inquiry. 1917. Accessed 16 May 2014. http://www.tcr.gov.nl.ca/panl/exhibits/225-h.asp.
- Grenfell Mission Photograph Album, 1918–1931. Maritime History Archive, Memorial University. Accessed 1 June 2014. http://collections.mun.ca/cdm4/description.php?id=5.
- Gullestad, Marianne. 2007. Picturing Pity: Pictures and Pleasures in Cross-Cultural Communication, Image and Word in a North Cameroon Mission. Oxford: Berghahn.
- Gzowski, Peter. 1994. Morningside. Canadian Broadcasting Corporation, 14 Jan.
- Harvard Crimson. 1925. "Grenfell Mission Aided by WAPs from Harvard." 12 Mar. Accessed 17 May 2014. http://www.thecrimson.com/article/1925/3/12/grenfell-mission-aidedby-waps-from/.
- Harvey, David. 1990. "Between Space and Time: Reflections on the Geographical Imagination." Annals of the Association of American Geographers 80, 3: 418–34.
- Heritage Newfoundland. n.d. Affidavit of John Grieve, M.D. Accessed 16 May 2014. http:// www.heritage.nf.ca/law/lab3/labvol3_1483.html.
- Higgins, Jenny. 2008. "Non-Medical Projects, Grenfell Mission." Newfoundland and Labrador Heritage Website. Accessed 17 April 2014. http://www.heritage.nf.ca/society/grenfellmission.html.
- Hiller, James. 1994a. "Grenfell and His Successors." Newfoundland Studies 10, 1: 124-31.
- ----. 1994b. "Social Issues in Early 20th Century Newfoundland: A Comparison of Wilfred Grenfell and William Coaker." *Newfoundland Quarterly* 28, 3: 27–31.
- Hulan, Renée. 1997. "A Brave Boy's Story for Brave Boys': Adventure Narrative Engendering." In John Moss, ed., *Echoing Silence: Essays on Arctic Narrative*, 40–47. Ottawa: University of Ottawa Press.
- International Grenfell Association. 1914. "The Seamen's Institute." *Among the Deep Sea Fishers* 12, 3: 88.
- ———. 1915. "Association Items." Among the Deep Sea Fishers 12, 4: 153.

- ———. 1915. "Staff and Volunteer Workers, Season 1915." Among the Deep Sea Fishers 13, 2: 83–84.
- -----. 1916. "Letter, In the Hospital." Among the Deep Sea Fishers 14, 2: 51.
- ----. 1942. "Alumni News." Among the Deep Sea Fishers 40, 2: 42.

Jenkins, Olivia. 2003. "Photography and Travel Brochures: The Circle of Representation." Tourism Geographies: An International Journal of Tourism, Space, Place and Environment 5, 3: 305–28. doi: 10.1080/14616680309715.

- Knowling, William. 1996. "Ignorant, Dirty, and Poor': The Perception of Tuberculosis in Newfoundland, 1908–1912." M.A. thesis, Memorial University of Newfoundland.
- Labrador City Ad-Hoc Committee. 1994. "Minutes, Meeting of Ad-hoc Historic Photograph and Postcard Committee, Labrador City." 18 May. Coll-206, Archives and Special Collections, Memorial University.

Langford, Martha. 2001. Suspended Conversations: The Afterlife of Memory in Photographic Albums. Montreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press.

- Larsen, Jonas. 2005. "Families Seen Sightseeing: Performativity of Tourist Photography." Space and Culture 8, 4: 416–34. doi: 10.1177/20633120579354.
- Laverty, Paula. 2005. *Silk Stocking Mats: Hooked Rugs at the Grenfell Mission*. Montreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press.
- Legge, Valerie. 2007. "Elizabeth Bishop in Newfoundland: 'Sad and Still and Foreign." Newfoundland and Labrador Studies 22, 2: 429–46.
- Loder, Millicent. 1989. Daughter of Labrador. St. John's: Harry Cuff Publications.

Mitchell, Claudia, and Sharon Weber. 2005. "Picture This! Class Line-Ups, Vernacular Portraits and Lasting Impressions of Schooling." In Jon Prosser, ed., *Image-Based Research:* A Sourcebook for Qualitative Researchers, 197–213. New York: Routledge.

- Lombard, Rosalie. 2014. Adventures of a Grenfell Nurse. The Villages, Fla: Xlibris.
- Malmsheimer, Lorna. 1985. "Imitation White Man': Images of Transformation at the Carlisle Indian School." *Studies in Visual Communication* 11, 4: 54–74.
- Margolis, Eric. 1988. "Mining Photographs: Unearthing the Meaning of Historical Photographs." *Radical History Review* 40: 33–48.
- Moors, Annelies. 2006. "From Travelogue to Ethnography and Back Again?" In Mieke Bal, Bregje van Eekelen, and Patricia Spyer, eds., *Uncertain Territories: Boundaries in Cultural Analyses*, 219–93. New York: Rodopi.
- Motz, Marilyn. 1989. "Visual Autobiography: Photography Albums of the Turn-of-the-Century Mid-Western Women." *American Quarterly* 41, 1: 63–92. http://www.jstor.org/stable/2713193.
- New Bedford Annual Report. 1897. New Bedford, Mass.: Mercury Publishing Co.
- ----. 1899. New Bedford, Mass.: Mercury Publishing Co.
- Newfoundland Heritage. n.d. "Steamers: Steamships and Marine Service." Accessed 3 Mar. 2015. http://www.heritage.nf.ca/society/railway_steamers.htm.

O'Brien, Mike. 2007. "Out of a Clear Sky: The Mobilization of the Newfoundland Regiment, 1914–1915." *Newfoundland and Labrador Studies* 22, 2: 401–27.

O'Brien, Patricia, ed. 1992. The Grenfell Obsession: An Anthology. St. John's: Creative Publishers.

Oliver, Marc. 2007. "George Eastman's Modern Stone-Age Family: Snapshot Photography and the Brownie." *Technology and Culture* 48, 1: 1–19. doi: 10.1353/tech.2007.0035.

- Oudshoorn, Nelly, Ann Rudinow Saetman, and Merete Lie. 2002. "On Gender and Things: Reflections on an Exhibition of Gendered Artifacts." *Women's Studies International Forum* 25, 4: 471–83.
- Pedersen, Diana, and Martha Phemister. 1985 "Women and Photography in Canada, 1839– 1929: A Case Study of the Interaction of Gender and Technology." *Scientia Canadensis: Canadian Journal of the History of Science, Technology and Medicine* 9, 1: 27–52.
- Pedri, Nancy. 2012. "Snapshots and Other Forms of Dailiness in Three Newfoundland Memoirs." *Newfoundland and Labrador Studies* 25, 2: 253–59.
- Perry, Jill Samfya. 1997. "Nursing at the Grenfell Mission: Maternalism and Moral Reform in Northern Newfoundland and Labrador, 1894–1938." M.A. thesis, Memorial University of Newfoundland.
- Pocius, Gerald. 1994. "Tourists, Health Seekers and Sportsmen: Luring Americans to Newfoundland in Early 20th Century." In James Hiller and Peter Neary, eds., *Twentieth Century Newfoundland Explorations*, 47–77. St. John's: Breakwater Books.
- Poole, Deborah. 1997. Vision, Race and Modernity: A Visual Economy of the Andeán Image World. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Reid Newfoundland Company. 1912. Newfoundland's Attractions for Travellers, Tourists, Health Seekers and Sportsmen. CNS-B044.
- Riggs, Bert. 1996. "Finding Aid." Archives and Special Collections, COLL-206, Memorial University. Accessed 20 Mar. 2014. http://collections.mun.ca/cdm4/item_viewer.php?-CISOROOT=/ead&CISOPTR=50.
- Rompkey, Ronald, ed. 2001. *Jessie Luther at the Grenfell Mission*. Montreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press.
- ———. 2007. "Sir Wilfred Thomason Grenfell: Spiritual Adventurer," *Touchstone* 25, 3: 50–59. http://touchstonecanada.ca/september-2007/.
- ———. 2011. "Grenfell, Sir Wilfred Thomason." Dictionary of Canadian Biography, vol. 16. University of Toronto/Université Laval, 2003–. Accessed 25 Apr. 2014. http://www.biographi.ca/en/bio/grenfell_wilfred_thomason_16E.html.
- Rose, Gillian. 1997. "Engendering the Slum: Photography in the East End of London in the 1930s." *Gender, Place and Culture* 4, 3: 227–300. doi: 10.1080/09663699725350.
- ———. 2011. Visual Methodologies, 3rd ed. London: Sage.
- Rose, Wendy. 2004. "Visualizing Labrador: Maps, Photographs and Geographical Naming in Mina Hubbard's *A Woman's Way through Unknown Labrador*." Studies in Canadian Literature 29, 1: 13–34.

-——. 2005. Maps of Difference: Canada, Women and Travel. Montreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press.

Rutherford. Myra, ed. 2010. Caregiving on the Periphery: Historical Perspectives on Nursing and Midwifery in Canada. Montreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press.

Ryan, James, and Joan Schwartz. 2006. "Introduction: Photography and the Geographical Imagination." In James Ryan and Joan Schwartz, eds., *Picturing Place: Photography and the Geographical Imagination*, 1–18. London: I.B. Tauris.

Schiff, Judith.2010. "Yalies in the Far North." *Yale Alumni Magazine*. Accessed 16 May, 2014. http://www.yalealumnimagazine.com/articles/3003.

Schwall, Mary. 1916. "Industrial Work in Northern Newfoundland and Labrador." *Among the Deep Sea Fishers* 14, 1: 3–4.

Schwartz, Joan. 1996. "Geography Lessons: Photographs and the Construction of Imaginative Geographies." *Journal of Historical Geography* 22, 1: 16–46.

Sexty, Suzanne. 2014. "Victoria Park's Tooton Pool." Newfoundland Quarterly 107, 1: 34-38.

Skidmore, Colleen, ed. 2006. *This Wild Spirit: Women in the Rocky Mountains of Canada.* Edmonton: University of Alberta Press.

Superintendent of Public Instruction, Report, 1885. New Bedford, Mass.: Mercury Publishing. Tait, J. Sinclair. 1913. "The Ideal in Education." Newfoundland Quarterly 12: 6–10.

United States Federal Census, 1870, 1920, 1940.

Vassar Miscellany News. 1935. "Miss Cushman Gives Movie and Speech on Grenfell Work" (20 Feb.), 21, 29. Accessed 19 May 2014. http://newspaperarchives.vassar.edu/cgibin/ vassar?a=d&d=miscellany19370220-01.2.10.

Warley, Linda. 2009. "Captured Childhoods: Photographs in Indian Residential School Memoir." In Marlene Kadar, Jeanne Perreault, and Linda Warley, eds., *Photographs, Histories and Meanings*, 201–20. New York: Palgrave Macmillan.

Warren, Gail Denise. 1998. "The Patriotic Association of the Women of Newfoundland: 1914–1918." Newfoundland Quarterly 33, 2: 23–32.

West, Nancy Martha. 2000. *Kodak and the Lens of Nostalgia*. Charlottesville: University of Virginia Press.

Western Star (Curling). 1915. "Arrested at Labrador," 18 Aug., 2.

White, Linda. 2004. "Centre for Newfoundland Studies Archives: The Mary Schwall Photograph Collection." *Newfoundland Quarterly* 97, 2: 7–8.

Williams, Susan. 1980. "Images of Newfoundland in Promotional Literature, 1890–1914." M.A. thesis, Memorial University of Newfoundland.